
   
Hawai‘i Community College 

College Council Meeting Minutes 
Conference Room 6A, WH Admin and B5 Conference Rooms (via vidcon) 

Friday, May 3, 2013 
2:00 to 3:15 p.m. 

 
 

Present:     Monica Burnett (Chair), Jim Yoshida, Debbie Shigehara, Guy Kimura, Marilyn Bader, Shana 
Kojiro, Tony Kent, Helen Nishimoto, Marcy Martinez, Kanoe Lambert for Dorinna Manuel-
Cortez, Kehau Lee Hong-Mauga for Taupouri Tangaro, James Kiley, Joni Onishi (vidcon), 
Jason Cifra (vidcon), Beth Sanders (vidcon), Hazel Reece (vidcon), Kate Sims (vidcon), and 
Wendy Medeiros (vidcon)  

 
Excused: Noreen Yamane, Joyce Hamasaki and Tanya Dean 
      
1. Call to Order:  Chair, Monica Burnett called the meeting to order at 2:03 p.m.  
 
2. Approval of Minutes:  Minutes of the April 12, 2013 meeting was reviewed.  Added statement to 

page 4-Helen Nishimoto nominated Tony Kent for College Council Chair.  Motion made by 
Tony Kent to approve the minutes with the change.  Helen Nishimoto seconded. 

 
3. Chancellor’s Update- Chancellor Noreen Yamane is on Oahu. 
 No update 
 
4. Academic Affairs Update-Vice Chancellor Joni Onishi 
 a.   Handout for the following updates: (Attachment #1) 
  1.  Positions in recruitment/filled 
  2.  Curriculum 
  3.  General Education 
  4.  Summer Courses 
  5.  ITSO 
  6.  (none) 
  7.  Computer Services 
  8.  The Learning Center/Hale Kea 
  9.  Achieving the Dream 
  10.  HD Equipment 
  11.  CERC 
  

b.   Memo to College Council from the Committee on Committees with application for the      
Assessment Committee to be a permanent standing committee of the College Council. 
(Attachment #2) 

   
  The application has the functions and memberships, refer questions to James Kiley. 
 
 Motion made by Marcy Martinez to accept the Assessment Committee to be a permanent 

standing committee of the College Council.  Seconded by Marilyn Bader. 
   
   Discussion- 

Note that the Responsible Area is the College Council. 
Helen Nishimoto noticed that the application has a mistake on the composition of members. 
It is missing the Academic Senate Chair.  The charge of the Assessment Committee is that 
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the Academic Senate Chair is a member of the Assessment Committee.  It was left out in 
error on the application. 
Should the application be taken back to the constituents to get feedback and return to the 
council?  Does the application need to be amended? 

 
Motion made by Helen Nishimoto for a proposal to amend the application to add the 
Academic Senate Chair to the composition and still consider the motion to make the 
Assessment Committee to be a permanent standing committee of the College Council. 
Seconded by Jason Cifra. 
No discussion to the amendment. All in favor- Unanimous. 

 
Continued discussion on the Assessment Committee- 
 The Assessment Committee is the main group that can explain the results of the 

assessment and how it is aligned to our ILOs.  Information can be given to the College 
Council so they can discuss and examine the ILOs. 

 It was emphasized that the Assessment Committee assists both programs and units.  Not 
all the units are with Academic Affairs.  Assessment for instruction program has a June 1 
deadline.  Units will receive separate instructions and deadline. 

 Assessment Committee comes up with the methodology for programs and units.  The 
programs and units are responsible for their assessment.  College Council is responsible 
for ILOs. 

 Propose that the Assessment Coordinator write a special report to the College Council 
that shows how program and unit outcomes align with ILOs. 

 
 

Motion made by Marcy Martinez to amend her initial motion to make the Assessment 
Committee a permanent standing committee provided we add in the application– “provide a 
summary report that shows how program and unit outcomes align with ILOs”, after the function 
of the E ‘Imi Pono Development Day activities; and also to add in the Academic Senate Chair in 
the composition. 

 
 Seconded by Helen Nishimoto. 
No further discussion.  
All in favor-Unanimous 

 
 
5. Administrative Affairs Update- VC James Yoshida 
 a.  Handout on Manono Campus Projects Update (Attachment #3) 
 List is pretty much the same with some changes on when it will happen. 

Two major projects for certain this summer is: Replace windows in Bldg 381 and Replace Art 
Kiln 

   
6. Student Services Update- VC Jason Cifra 

 a.  Major priority for the summer is Orientation and Registration.  We will be holding mandatory 
orientation for incoming students at East and West Hawaii.  Facilities are the major barrier.  
Last year, we had over 1400+ students who participated.  There will be lots of students 
coming to the campus, especially in July.  Thank you to all the coordinators, presenters and 
those helping. 
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 b. A Summer Math Free Boot Camp will be offered in partnership with Academic Affairs, 
Waiakea High School, C3T1 Grant, I Ola Haloa, and Halaulani for our students.   We will be 
offering 2 sessions from June 3-7 and 17-21 in Room 133.  A flyer is being generated.  The 
first session is priority WHS and the second session is for any student.  We are trying to shoot 
for 20 students per session.  We can add more sections if necessary.  Thank you to Noe Noe, 
Kamaka, and Monica for assisting.  Gear Up is also scheduling the Summer Bridge program. 

   c. Graduation Survey is being completed and will be rolled out as an online survey.  Thanks to 
David, Naveen, Shawn, and the rest of the working group.  Naveen is going to automate the 
survey results, collection and also the notification of students who have not completed the 
survey. (Attachment #4). 

  d.  After the legislative session, the University of Hawaii System is going to publish a report 
regarding sexual violence and DV.  Survey was done in 2009-10.  The survey population is 
basically students.  These situations are not limited to occurrences on campus.  I have attached 
the HawCC survey.  I have also included HawCC measures and activities to promote safety 
and awareness on campus. (Attachment #5 and Attachment #6) 

  e.  As we close out the semester, we would like to ask for your kokua to spread the word that 
grades have to be in by May 13, 2013.  We have made great strides to close our semester on 
time.  This is critical as we use Records data to review and identify student groups to target.   

  f.  When we open in the Fall, we will have 4 new people thanks to the C3T2 grant.   The purpose 
of the grant is primarily for college completion, but also now for career placement and 
internship placement.  These positions will be imbedded in Student Affairs to support 
graduation and career placement goals.  We are hiring: 

1. Transcript Evaluator (To support transcript evaluation from other institution, and also 
support how we institutionalize.   How we provide credit to students who may have prior 
learning experience, work experience and other certification that is not tied into a formal 
college credit work course.) 

2. Data Technologist (To help us track the students who are participating in this grant, and 
will also help with the Web and reporting.) 

3. Internship Coordinator (To help identify opportunities for our students in the community, 
whether it is paid internship, for experience or for stipend.) 

4. Career Counselor (To support career awareness and guidance.) 

 g.  Next year, I will present data to the council so that we are all aware of our campus and 
students’ performance. We will track their progression from semester to semester and then 
year to year.  We are working with Joni, Grace, David and Dorinna.   Trends are showing that 
we are bringing in enough new students but are losing continuing students. 

 h.  Lastly, Mahalo Nui to everyone who make student success a priority.  Even with our 
challenges and limitations, it’s been a pleasure seeing the collaboration and dialogue 
happening across campus.   

 
 
7. West Hawai‘i Update- Interim Director Beth Sanders 
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a.  We participated in a West Hawaii Earth Day celebration at Kealakehe High School to 
increase awareness of higher education opportunities in the community, to get students to stay 
in school and graduate to attend college.  We had over 80 youth, ranging from pre-school to 
seniors in high school that signed a promise to stay in school and graduate and go to college. 

 
b.  We were featured along with Hawaii Community College, Construction Academy at Honokaa 

High School in a newspaper article on April 28, Star -Advertiser “New Initiatives Aim to 
Combat Brain Drain”  

 
 c.  Earlier this week we successfully moved the pohaku that was still part of the road planning on 

the Palamanui campus site.  It was moved to protect it from being damage during 
construction.  A temporary location was built until such time it’s ready to move back to the 
Palamanui campus. 

 
d.  The Palamanui Groundbreaking Ceremony was set yesterday by President Greenwood - May 

28, at 12 noon. 
 

 e.  Will be recruiting shortly for a Clerk Typist II, digital service and main receptionist.  The 
person will be located where Lori Cecil has been.   Lori’s last day is June 28, 2013. 

 
 f.  Looking forward to graduation is on Saturday, May 11 at the Hilton Waikoloa.  We hope to 

see many of you there. We have almost as many students this year as we did last year.   We 
anticipate every student to be at the actual ceremony.   We probably have about 120-130 
graduates from the West Hawaii area this year. 

 
g.  Mahalo to everybody for all your support.  This will be my last meeting as Interim Director.  I 

will be moving back to Faculty.   I appreciate all the ways that we increased the awareness of 
what we do at West Hawaii over the last few years. 

 
8. OCET Update- Interim Director Debbie Shigehara 
  
 a.  Thank you to Tony Kent for giving the OCET report for all these months. 
  
 b.  Update on the RDP sustainability grant which ends at the end of this month. 
  -EIMT students changed all the lights in Bldg 388 to LED lights. 

 -We will purchase (3) three water fountains, so you can fill your water bottles, to be located at 
Bldgs 387, 388 and 379A. 

  
c.  The Distant Education grant ends this month.  High definition equipment & cable should be 

coming soon and will be installed this summer. 
  

d.  There will be Pre-Bid awards for contractors to work on the Motorcylce Training in the back.  
On May 13, at 9 a.m. we will have some contractors on campus to pick up bids.  

  The project will be completed by end of summer.  
 

e.  We are working with Honolulu Community College for a one week welding program this 
summer to be held at the MWIM building.  People from the islands and the continental United 
States will be coming. 

 
f.  OCET will be working on a grant to upgrade skills for people in the Harriet Union.  The only 

Harriet property is Waikoloa Marriott.  The grant will offer training to employees who want to 
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upgrade into a higher position, such as an employee who wants to move from housekeeping to 
accounting. 

  
g.  As part of the C3T1 grant, we will have 2 positions that will be out in the community for 

testing and recruiting for us.  They will both be working under WDD, one position here for 
Hilo and the other position will be located at NHERC for Kona.  We hope to get casual hires 
position set up in a couple of weeks. 
C3T2 is also known as Rural Hawaii Project. 

 
   
9. Unfinished Business 

 
a. Re-election of 2013-2014 Council Chair 
 Chancellor Yamane set out an e-mail notice on April 29th to the Council Members reminding 

us the new Chair needs to align with the Council Charter on membership.  Thank you to 
Tony Kent who was willing to serve as the next Council Chair, but is ineligible per the 
Charter membership requirements. 

 
 Chair Burnett called for nominations for the 2013-2014 College Council Chair. 

 
 Wendy Medeiros nominated Manai Kalua as next College Council Chair. 
Marcy Martinez seconded the motion.  Chair Monica Burnett said Manai is willing to serve as 
chair, he is a faculty member. 
No other nominations.  No discussion. 
All in favor- Unanimous 

   
10. New Business: 
 

a.  “No Pets on Campus” Policy-Jim Yoshida 
VC James Yoshida proposed to the College Council to recommend or not recommend that we 
have a policy about pets on campus.   

 
Prior to 2006 the campus was under the control of UHH and they had a policy of no pets.  
When we assumed the responsibility for the campus in 2006 nothing was put into writing, but 
the policy that was in place previously was enforced.   

 
We do not want to make the policy complicated.  Right now in the whole system (10 
campuses), UH Manoa and UHH have a policy about pets and feral animals.  Only Maui 
College has a policy which is very plain and simple -no pets except service animals are 
allowed on campus.  This is primarily to establish in writing what was unwritten previously.  
People have asked if there are any problems with pets on campus.  It’s not really a problem 
with faculty, staff and students but more of an issue with the public that come on campus and 
cleaning after their pets.  It would be good to have a policy, if/when we need to tell people not 
to bring their pets on campus. 

 
Discussion- 
Currently there is no such policy in the Policies and Procedures Manual.  The Kukui News, of 
March 31, 2011 had printed–Pets are not allowed on campus, only certified and guide aide 
pets are allowed on campus.  This was based on UHH policy.   
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The Information Center standard reply regarding pets is that because UHH and Hawaii CC 
share campuses we also honor UHH’s pet policy.     

 
A service animal is defined as a dog or a miniature horse. People don’t realize that the law has 
changed such that a service animal is not specifically identified with a card. 

 
Motion made by Marcy Martinez to recommend to the Chancellor that we adopt a No Pet 
Policy on our campus, except service animals. 
Seconded by Guy Kimura 
All in favor- Unanimous 

 
 b.  College Council -Year in Review 2012-2013 

  
 Mahalo to all for being members of the College Council to represent your constituents and for 
making my time very interesting and enjoyable. 

 
1. Conducted new member orientation.  

 
2. Reviewed the 2008-2015 Strategic Plan Outcomes and Performance Measures—closing 

the loop by soliciting feedback on each goal from constituents to determine how each 
program or unit has implemented the action strategies. 

 
3. Provided support for the E ‘Imi Pono Day on September 21, 2012 – a day designated to 

review and update assessment procedures, material, and activities.  The day focused on 
aligning ILO’s and best practices.  

 
4. The Mission/Vision/ILO posters were distributed to faculty and staff; and posted to every 

classroom and waiting area. 
 

5. Provided representatives to serve on the Beverage Rights Contract working group. 
 

6. Supported the Accreditation Team visit. 
 Attended the Kipaepae 
 Met with the Team 
 Kept constituents informed of the visit 

 
7. Approved to keep the reporting structure of the Council agenda. 

 
8. Had the Assessment Coordinator sit as a guest and report to Council for the Spring 

semester.  At the end of the semester, approved as a new member of the Council. 
 

9. Amended the Council Charter this semester. 
   

10.  Endorsed the 2013-2014 College Hour schedule. 
 

11.  Continuing our dialog on assessment and reporting of ILOs. 
 
 

11. Future Agenda Items: 
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a.  Please submit a Proposed Agenda Items Form to the Chair at least two weeks prior to the date 
of the College Council meeting at which you would like the item discussed. 

 
 
   

12. Announcements: 
 
 a.  Commencement Exercises – Hilo, May 10th 6:00 seating and Kona, May 11th 3:00 seating 

The bus to Kona Graduation leaves at 10 a.m., meet by flagpole, contact Ulu Van Blarcom. 
  
 b.  Ho‘olulu Announcement- 

    May 8, 2013, meeting at Honolulu CC, will vote on revise Charter and elect new officers.  
During the summer, will have a work retreat to work on the operation plans for the Hawaii 
Papa O Ke Ao initiative.   See Noe Noe Wong-Wilson if any questions. 

  
13.  Next meeting:  Friday, August 30, 2013, 2:00 to 3:15 p.m., Location TBA  

Recorder:  TBA 
 
14. Meeting adjourned at 3:27 p.m. 
 

 Recorded by:  Janice Watanabe 
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